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Kwe, hello, my name is Pamela Palmater and I am a citizen of the sovereign Mi’kmaw Nation in New Brunswick, Canada and a registered Indian and band member at Ugpi’ganjig – Eel River Bar First Nation. I have been a practicing lawyer for 23 years specializing in Indigenous law and human rights and I currently serve as a Full Professor and Chair in Indigenous Governance at Ryerson University

Today I wish to speak of the sex discrimination in Canada’s Indian Act to illustrate the integral connection, for First Nations women in Canada, between our equality rights, our right to equal enjoyment of our Indigenous cultures, and the health and wholeness of Indigenous nations.  
In Canada, sex discrimination and violence against Indigenous women have been used by colonial governments to control and weaken Indigenous Nations. Canada’s National Inquiry on Missing and Murdered Indigenous Women and Girls found that Canada is engaged in a slow-moving, decades-long genocide against Indigenous peoples, and that Indigenous women and girls are particularly targeted.

The sex discrimination in Canada’s Indian Act is a key component of the genocide because it is a tool of forced assimilation. Since 1876, the Indian Act has defined thousands of Indigenous women and their descendants as non-Indians and forced them into the non-Indigenous population. The sex discrimination in the Indian Act has been identified as a root cause of the murders and disappearances of Indigenous women and girls, because it has treated them as disposable. 

It has also stripped First Nations of thousands of women and their descendants, shrinking the pool of Indians who are recognized as having inherent, Aboriginal, treaty and land rights. 

In our view, it is a mistake to view the equality rights of Indigenous women and the right to self-determination of Indigenous nations as in competition, or in need of balance. 

In 2019 First Nations women were successful in obtaining an amendment to the Indian Act that removed the core of the sex discrimination. Independent experts estimated it would make 670,000 women and their descendants newly eligible for status. Since there are only a little over 1 million registered Indians in Canada, this number demonstrates just how effective sex discrimination is as a tool of assimilation. 

Unfortunately, the change to the legislation, which we applaud, does not confer status on First Nations women and their descendants automatically. Until they are actually registered by the Government of Canada, they are not granted status and the discrimination continues. Until the violations of women’s equality rights are remedied, the women cannot realize their right to equal enjoyment of their Indigenous culture, and their nations cannot realize their right to be whole, healthy, and self-determining. 

